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Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council
Memorial Hall, High Street, Hamble-le-Rice, Southampton SO31 4JE

Telephone 02380 453 422 (Office & Grounds Team)

Email: clerk@hamblepc.org.uk / asstclerk@hamblepc.org.uk

or groundsman@hamblepc.org.uk. Office open weekdays 9am to 12.30pm
The views represented in contributions submitted are not necessarily those of the Parish Council’s or 
the editor. The editor and Parish Council accept no responsibility for goods or services advertised.

THE DEADLINE FOR OCT 2017 MAGAZINE IS 12TH SEPTEMBER 2017

which will be delivered before1st October 2017

Please email your article to vmag@hamblepc.org.uk

COUNCIL NEWS

To start we must thank everyone who 

completed the Community Consultation 

survey that will help the Parish Council 

plan for Hamble’s future.  In particular 

it will give it guidance on your priorities 

when considering plans for its assets 

and in general how to respond to wider 

developments in the area.  There have 

been a number of interesting aspects 

to your responses highlighting what you 

value in our community.  At the time of 

writing there has not been time to analyse 

the results which will be completed and 

reported after the summer recess.

At the last Local Area Committee meeting 

the planning application to demolish the 

former Barclay Bank’s building and build 

a new community facility/library was 

approved.  This facility would be on the 

ground floor with two self contained flats 
above.  It is anticipated the income from 

the flats will help fund the ongoing costs 
of this new facility.  The Borough Council 

has set up a working group, including 

representatives from the Parish Council, 

to plan how it will be used and managed. 

The general opinion is that the space must

be flexible to meet the needs of its range of 
potential users and adaptable for changes 

in the future. 

At the same meeting, the application for 

64 dementia care centre was refused 

because its proposed location was in the 

Bursledon/Hamble/Hound local gap.  

The committee agreed it was the “right 

building in the wrong place” and said its 

was a facility that was needed and asked 

the applicant to discuss with them other 

potential sites in the Borough. 

As mentioned in a previous ‘Council News’ 

the owner of the Beach Hut Cafe has asked 

the Parish Council if its lease could be 

varied so that it can sell alcohol to enable 

its customers to have a glass of beer or 

wine to drink with their meal. The meeting 

at which this was considered a number of 

parishioners attended to object to, but the 

Parish Council agreed to varying the lease 

to allow an application to be made to serve 

between the hours of 11.30 am and 6pm 

only.

It was also agreed, when HYPE had to 

vacate the premises at The Hamble School, 
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Macmillan 

Coffee Morning 
10.30am 

on 
 

Friday 29th September 2017 
at 

The Royal Southern Yacht Club 
Rope Walk, Hamble, SO31 4HB 

 

Come and join in! 
 

 

Help support this worthwhile cause.    

Please put this date in your diaries 

Everyone Welcome 

 

£3.00 

Entry 
 

 

Tea 

Coffee

Cake 

Raffle 
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to review after 3 months the new 

arrangements of holding its activities in 

rotation in each of the villages.   Andrew 

Simpson, from the YMCA that operates 

HYPE, said it had been a difficult start 
to the new way of working with the core 

group that they used to work with largely 

now dispersed.  It has been a challenging 

exercise rebuilding the trust with it users 
again. Of all the areas Hamble has 

been the most successful with the best 

attendance helped by the use of the 

MUGA. Again, with the organised trips that 

have been arranged the best take up has 

been from Hamble.

The Parish Council has set up a new Asset 

Management Committee to better focus 

on the oversight and management of its 

many assets.  It has also started to develop 

an environmental strategy such as ways 

to improve wildlife areas in the parish.  

It has agreed to commission a wildlife 

and habitat survey within the parish and 

to develop a community orchard with its 

potential location being at the east end of 

the College Playing Fields.

Reports of recent Hamble River Valley 

Forum and Hamble Estuary Partnership 

meetings have been given to the Council.  

This included an Environment Agency 

initiative ‘Seaview Mitigation Measures’ 

which includes possible opportunities to

improve the Hamble Estuary.  This 

project is looking at the Southampton 

Water area to improve the environment 

to include mitigation measures such 

as enhance ecology, remove obsolete 

structures, installing fish passes and 

realign flood defence.  Also, the final 

results from a sponsored university 

research project were discussed 

focusing on the impact of anodes on 

the Solent and implications for its 

management.  The details will shortly 

be available on: http://www3.hants.

gov.uk/hambleestuarypar tnership/

hep-members.htm.

Finally, the Parish Council has reviewed 

the production of your Village Magazine 

and has agreed to continue it in full 

colour after a successful trial period.  

Other new arrangements will start from 

the October issue and will be reviewed at 

the end of the year.  The Parish Council 

has received feedback about how 

much parishioners value the magazine.  

The local company that has been 

responsible for delivering the magazine 

for many years has given notice that this 

will be the last magazine it will deliver.  

The Parish Council wishes to thank Dave 

Stephens and his team for the service 

he has provided to the parish and it has 

been much appreciated.
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Message from 

the Clerk
Our village survey will be complete by the 

time you receive this and over the summer 

we will be looking at the results and 

identifying the priorities.  Not surprisingly 

congestion in and out of the village appears 

even at this stage to be high on the agenda. 

The Parish Council is discussing this with 

Eastleigh Borough Council and the County 

Council over the summer feeding back 

residents views on the current position. 

Eastleigh’s Draft Local Plan is due to for 

publication on the 20th July 2017 and 

people should take the opportunity to 

look at the emerging Plan and to feed 

comments back to the Parish Council or to 

Eastleigh directly.  You will find details on 
Eastleigh’s website and our forward plan 

will identify when we will be considering the 

parish councils response so keep an eye 

open if you want us to reflect your views.

Using the website is an increasing part 

of everyone’s tool kit including the Parish 

Council.  We have plans to rebuild ours over 

the coming months but in the meantime it 

is worth me highlighting the fact that the 

Council does publish its agenda on the 

Wednesday before each of its meetings 

(we meet on the 2nd and 4th Monday of 

each month except during August) and 
copies are on the notice boards around 

the village as well as on the website.  

Usually by the Friday a full set of papers 

including minutes and supporting reports 

are published on the website and are used 

by councillors in their deliberations.  We 

also have a forward plan of meetings that 

run throughout the year. It does change 

regularly so I would suggest you check it 

but it does give residents a chance to see

what issues are being discussed. If you 

can’t get access to the website and need 

information on a particular report or issue 

then contact the office for assistance.

Recently we have been talking about ways 

of being more environmentally friendly in the 

way we operate and around the village.  As a 

result we have decided to plant a community 

orchard at College Playing Fields later in the 

year as well as starting to look at planting 

species that support other wildlife. To this 

end we would welcome volunteers to help 

with the project inparticular young people 

who might want to get involved.   If you do get 

in touch.  In some areas we have reduced or 

stopped grass cutting and you will see on the 

next page an article by Steve Uden one of the 
grounds team who talks about the benefits 
of leaving grass a little longer. We are also 

looking to have a wildlife and habitat survey 

carried out on a number of the areas we look 

after and from this to build a wildlife map 

which we hope will help to identify species 

of interest both the residents and visitors.  It 

also creates an evidence base which we can 

refer to when looking at planning issues. 

Alongside this we are also starting to think 

about how we can use fewer resources and 

save money and will be looking at energy 

and water saving measures.
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These seem issues that are close to 

people’s hearts with a lot of references to 

the natural habitats and wildlife coming 

up in the survey. We are keen to make 

sure that the work we do is a reflection 
of what people have identified and if you 
have an idea or a suggestion that you 

want us to look at then get in touch.  

Alyssa aged 5 has done just that.  Her 

family asked me to include her poster 

which she made to raise awareness 

of the problem of dog fouling around 

her home.  It is some months since we 

covered this topic but with the good 

weather and people spending more time 

outside can you please heed  Alyssa’s 

plea and make sure that you don’t allow 

your dogs to foul in public areas and if 

they do clear it up and put it in the bins 

provided.  I hope you like her poster.

A reminder that the office opening hours 
will change from the 31st July

through to Monday 4th September.  
We will be open all day Monday and 
Friday and by appointment during 
the remainder of the week.  We are 
also considering staying open till 6pm 
on Mondays when we have Council 
meetings but will see how afternoon 
opening works before coming to any firm 
conclusions.  

Lastly we have had people volunteering 
to help run the new community library 
and hub which will be built on the 
Barclays Bank site.  Demolition work 
will start shortly and by September the 
building works should be underway.  
Given this it’s a good time to let us know 
if you want to become a volunteer.  

Enjoy the summer and all Hamble has 
to offer.

Amanda
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Your recycling bin

for Eastleigh Borough

For more information, please visit  

www.eastleigh.gov.uk/recycling  

or call 023 8068 8440

Recycle more... it’s easy

Follow us on twitter @RecycleforEBC

No thanks

Yes please

Gecko Projects ltd

         Resin Driveway Specialist
Give your home kerb appeal, tired tarmac or concrete drives transformed in 2 days

GOLD SERVICE, pressure wash, prime, fit edging system & lay resin of your colour choice
from £55 per square meter

PLATINUM SERVICE, excavate drive, lay compacted crushed concrete & new edgings, lay
pourous sub base & resin colour of your choosing from £75 per square meter
 

 

 

office 02380 601061

mobile 07502297779
email build@geckoprojects.co.uk
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Hamble’s Training Ship - TS Mercury

Hamble Local History Society

TS Mercury trained boys for the Royal and Merchant navies and it became permanently 

based at Hamble in 1892.  A shore establishment was built and its training ship was 

moored on the river.  It remained for the next 76 years.

In 1908 the famous scholar and sportsman C B Fry became the principal who, with his 

wife, ran the school for 42 years.  The boys endured a tough regime to prepare them for 

a career at sea, but they also enjoyed sporting and other activities.  TS Mercury boys 

slept on the training ship, not ashore. 

During its years of operation around 5,000 boys were prepared for a life at sea.  Older 

Hamble resident’s will have fond memories of Mercury Boy’s taking part in village 

events and its band marching through the village.

Snowy White from the Mercury Old Boys’ Association will be giving an illustrated talk 

on the history of the training ship and its establishment, in particularly its relationship 

with Hamble. 

The Mercury Old Boys’ Association will be wound up next year, so it is a very appropriate 
time for this talk about its history.

The meeting will be held at the Roy Underdown Pavilion on Thursday 7th September at 

7.30pm.  New members and visitors are always welcomed!   Our meeting fee is just £2.  

If you would like more information please contact our secretary, Janet Flack, telephone 

8045 7189.
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The Advantages of Letting 

Grass Grow Tall

One effect of leaving grass to grow tall 

is that it allows the grass and other 

plants such as plantain to set seed 

and provide food for birds including 

sparrows and finches. 

Insects also benefit from tall grass 
and varieties of butterfly in their 
larval stage (caterpillar) feed on grass 
including Meadow Brown, Gatekeeper, 

Ringlet, Speckled Wood and Skippers. 

Tall grasses also provide an ideal 

environment for spiders, grasshoppers 

and beetles. The myriad of invertebrates 

provides a food source for birds an 

example are the caterpillars in tall grass 
which provide food for blue tits feeding 

their newly hatched chicks that can eat 

10,000 moth caterpillars  before they 

leave the nest.

It is not unusual to see damselflies and 
dragonflies flying over tall grass areas 
hunting for small insects and spiders. 

Martins, swallows and swifts take 

advantage of the increased number of 

flying insects produced when grass is 
allowed to grow tall.

Tall grass provides damp cover for 

amphibians such as frogs, toads, and 

newts and supplies them with the 

invertebrates that they feed on. Larger 

mammals may also use tall grass for 

cover including hedgehogs, foxes and 
deer. In some areas you might even find 
harvest mice nesting in tall grass.

Letting grass grow tall is a management 

strategy and benefits from an annual cut 
of the grass in the autumn.  If a greater 

biodiversity is the aim, removal of the cut

grass decreases the fertility of the soil 

and encourages more delicate plants 

including flowering meadow plants and 
orchids.

We are planning to change the 

management of specific areas of 
grassland within Hamble, allowing the 

grass to grow. The areas that will be 

affected are Barnaby’s Field which is 

the field directly behind the cemetery, 
the sloping section at the bottom of 

College Playing Field and a strip running 

alongside the Rail Trail between Baron 

Road and Hamble Lane.

Stephen Uden –

Hamble Grounds Team

  

Prepared by us 

Presented by you 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

T:   023 8045 5418 

M: 07980 261648 

E:   morven@bespoke-dining.com 

W:  www.bespoke-dining.com 

For all your local catering requirements including 

Dinner Parties, Afternoon Teas, Office Lunches,
 

Christenings & Funerals  
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HAMBLE-LE-RICE FLOWER CLUB
29th Anniversary Year 2017/18

The Hamble Le Rice Flower Club consists of a friendly group, mainly but not exclusively 
of ladies who meet on the second Monday of each month at 2pm in the Hamble Le Rice 

Memorial Hall. We have practice sessions, demonstrations by well-known demonstrators, 

visits and workshop days and other areas of interest. We welcome both prospective 

members and visitors to our meetings to share our love of flowers.

At our July meeting we were entertained by Carole Norman and her talk “You Are Invited.” 

Carole has visited the Club several times and is always so amusing. She took us through 

the history of invitations, mainly weddings, and many hilarious stories attached to some of 

them. We had the history of wedding dresses and how white dresses became the norm in 

this country. It was a very happy afternoon and as always with Carole, all came away having 

learned a lot and having had an enjoyable time. We look forward to her next visit!

Our next meeting is an Imposed Practical on Monday August 14th. The cost is £6 for 

materials, everyone has the same, and this must be booked before so we know what to 

buy for you. To book ring Judy Raponi on 023.9255.4157

Visitors welcome at all Club events, just turn up or if you require more details:

More information and tickets available from:-

Sheila Barker, Vice Chairman. 023.8045.3718

Jenny Pam, Events, 023.8045.7065

Bursledon and District Gardening Club

Tuesday 1st August  -  A talk by Chris Matcham  “Hedgehogs”  Members Competition – A 

bedding plant supplied previously by the club.  7 for 7.30 pm at St Paul’s Church, Oak 

Road, Pilands Wood, Bursledon SO31 8DT

Saturday 12th August  - The Annual Show at the Bursledon Village Hall Long Lane 

Bursledon SO31 8BZ. Doors open for visitors at 1 pm Adults £1 Children free. Show 

Schedules and entry fees in advance from the Show Secretary 02380 449245. Classes 

include flowers, plants, vegetables, fruit, floral arrangements and children’s classes. 
Plant sales,  raffle teas and cakes available.

Tuesday  5th September -  A talk by Rosina Brandham  “Plants which changed the world 

and the way we live”  Members competition – 3 Dahlia Blooms.  7 for 7.30 pm at St 

Paul’s Church, Oak Road, Pilands Wood, Bursledon SO31 8DT
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  Hamble £176,950                     Hamble £235,000                    Hamble £240,000 

   Hamble £249,950                        Hamble  £265,000             Hamble £340,000 

     Hamble £347,500                                                           Hamble  £357,500 
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HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS

Please note everyone that there is a major change to the day on which we carry out our 

tasks.  From now on beach cleans and monthly tasks will be on Wednesdays which are 

better suited to the majority of regular volunteers.

The exceptionally fine recent weather is welcomed unless you are a garden plant or 
a conservation volunteer collecting rubbish.  Sadly a significant proportion of those 
taking advantage of our beaches leave their rubbish behind when they depart and 

our twice monthly collections are essential as without them the beaches would be 

unsightly and strewn with hazards for children and dogs.  Fortunately volunteer turnout 

has matched the increase in rubbish but with holiday absences increasing we welcome 

anyone who can spare an hour or so to help out. 

The major task for September is to repaint the Bofor anti-aircraft gun at the Hamble 

Point car park.  The gun is a very similar model to the pair that was positioned here 

during World War 2 and is a lone reminder the commitment that was made to defend 

Southampton from low-level air attack.   

With so many on holiday there are no major tasks in August.

Beach clean Wednesdays are on 6th and 20th (National Beach Clean Day) September.
The next conservation task is:
REPAINT OF HAMBLE POINT ANTI-AIRCRAFT GUN 13TH SEPTEMBER 2017

Meet 10am Hamble Point Car Park

Please wear clothing suitable for the weather on the day. We provide all equipment but 
welcome contributions to the tea fund. To book your place for this event please contact 
Philip:

Phone – 07810453138     Email – hambleconserve@btinternet.com

Or just turn up!

For more information about what we do please take a look at our web-site

hamble-conservation.co.uk

Hamble Conservation Volunteers
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•	 Hampshire	Farmers’	Market	&	Local	producer	stalls	-	
over	30	booked	&	confirmed!

•	 Heritage	Walk	&	Martime	Talks	with	the	Hamble	Valley	
Heritage	Guides	to	celebrate	Hamble’s	maritime	heritage.

•	 Children’s	crafts	and	workshops:	BellaCrafts,	Punch	and	
Judy,	Balloon	Modelling	and	more!	

•	 Live	Music	and	entertainment	
•	 Fun	dog	show	on	the	Village	Green	with	Hamble	

Hounds,	Dog	training	&	problem	solving,	Guide	Dogs	for	
Southampton	and	Oscar	Pet	Foods.

For updated event information & timings see:

  /HambleValleyFestivals      #Hamblefoodfest #Hamblefestivals 

Join	us	on	Hamble	Quay	from	10am	–	4pm.	
A	FREE	food	&	maritime	themed	day	out		

for	all	the	family.

Organised by : The Marketing Collective  

www.themarketing-collective.com 

Saturday 2nd September

Supported by:
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 - Garden Maintenance  
 - Regular Mowing 
 - One Off Mowing 
 - Tree Surgery 
 - Hedge Cutting 
 - Fencing 
 - Landscaping 
 - Design Service 

 
 
  
 
 

Tel : 07787594682 
Email : robwoodh01@msn.com 

www.solentgardenservices.co.uk 

Based in Hamble since 1973 

Telephone: 8045 2213

• LIVE MUSIC

• BINGO - Wednesdays, 

Sundays

• Small/Large Function 

Room Available

• Catering can be arranged

• showing all your favourite 

games on Sky Sports

• Free WiFi

A Hamble based Company

specialising in cleaning

carpets and upholstery

BADGER CLEANING SERVICES

Please phone for a quote.

023 8178 7229 / 07780 652933

Carpet & Upholstery Cleaning
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100 in Hamble passes a quarter century

Tina Chisnell’s project to capture the look and lives of 100 women – aged 

1 to 100 – living in the south coast village of Hamble, Hampshire has 

passed its first significant milestone. The 25th 

photograph has now joined 24 others on the 

website at www.100inHamble.com.

The 25th image is of Meraid Griffin who – at 

50 years old – will fittingly hold the half-way 

position in the final 100. Meraid sailed into 

the village with her partner six years ago. 

After a few months of living on the river, she 

came ashore to Butlocks Heath before finally 

moving back to Hamble – and qualifying for 

the 100 – just a few weeks ago.

The 100 in Hamble already spans the ages 

from one year old Molly Lambert, to 96 year Betty Dymond. The contrasts 

and similarities in the short biographies they have provided in interviews 

with Tina Chisnell make for fascinating reading; from surviving the blitz 

in the Second World War, to a rushed ambulance ‘delivery’ trip to the 

Princess Anne maternity hospital!

“It’s been amazing to meet all these incredible women, they all have a story 

to tell and it’s beautiful the way that their individual lives are revealing 

the history of the village through its people,” commented Tina Chisnell.
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“I originally had the idea about four years ago, but we had just started a 

family and there wasn’t time for it. And then last year I was seriously ill 

with Encephalitis. It’s quite a rare condition, and left me with significant 

memory loss. At first I didn’t even recognise 

my husband, and I wasn’t sure how many 

children I had, their ages or names.

“Since then I’ve been fortunate that my 

recovery has gone really well, and a couple of 

months ago my husband reminded me about 

the 100 in Hamble. It’s been the perfect 

project, apart from the intrinsic value, it’s 

been a wonderful way to reconnect with the 

village and the people in it.” 

The photographer has her portrait studio 

and home in the village, where she lives with 

her husband, two children and their dog. Her 

website can be found at: www.tinachisnell.com 

Anyone interested in participating can contact Tina Chisnell at: 

tina@tinachisnell.com

Blackthorn Health Centre 
 

                                                                 Wasted appointments 
 

During the month of May 2017 a total of 188 appointments were not 

attended which had not been cancelled by patients.   
 

We are trying to cut down on this by encouraging patients to cancel when they cannot attend, which will 

free up appointments for other patients.  
 

We are installing a new text messaging service called MJOG for or patients on 16
th

 June 2017. 
 

On or shortly after this date, Patients with a mobile number recorded will receive a text message giving 

them the opportunity to opt in or out of this system as they wish. This new system will give you the 

opportunity to cancel appointments by text. 
 

You can also cancel on line (if you are Registered for Patient Access), or by calling the Health Centre and 

Choosing Option 4 (you don’t need to wait for a Receptionist – simply leave a message). 
 

**PLEASE MAKE SURE WE HAVE AN UP TO DATE MOBILE 

NUMBER FOR YOU – HELP US TO HELP YOU** 
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Little Brook House
Residential Care Home

01489 582821
www.littlebrookhouse.co.uk

101 Brook Lane, Warsash, Southampton SO31 9FE
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0800 083 
2820 

w w w. a s k e r i c . c o . u k  

® 

Need free legal advice? 

Want services with no hidden costs? 

Prefer to know about fees upfront? 

Ask Eric! 

We’re a Fixed 
Fee Firm! 

®
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P & L
DECORATING

HAMBLE - ESTABLISHED FOR 20 YEARS

     Interior and Exterior

     Free Estimates

     Fully Insured

     No job too small

Tel: 023 8045 3196
Mob: 07517 976 198
Email:  philbolwell@gmail.com

An experience to experience
Offering

Call Sonia – 07727 461008 or visit the web site – www.hamble-spa.co.uk

 22 Deanfield Close, Amy Gardens, Hamble, SO31 4JJ  

Full range of Espa Face, Body treatments & Body wraps

Various Massage techniques, including Hot stones

Luxury Manicure - Pedicure - Shellac

Airbase makeup – a flawless finish for that special day- 
Wedding/Proms etc.

Lycon Wax – the best wax for a comfortable waxing experience

Espa box set gift collections…affordable luxury gifts for

Him & Her.

~ Hamble Spa Room ‘ready & wrapped’ gift vouchers

available now. 

 

 

 S. LINTON 
 D E C O R A T I N G 

 

Over 20 years experience 
No obligation quotes and advice given 

Good knowledge of the best methods and materials 
Work carried out in a clean a tidy manner 

Reliability assured 
Fully insured 

 

02380 230 588 
stuartlinton75@gmail.com 
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Gas Servicing & Central Heating

Boilers – Installation & Servicing

Solar – Installation & Servicing

DOMESTIC & COMMERCIAL

T: 01489 691999

M: 07887 757979

E: the.plumber@ntlworld.com

G.Grogan

Plumbing & 
Heating Ltd

THERAPEUTIC MASSAGE

OSTEOPATHY

SPORTS MASSAGE
Assessments & Treatments Available For :

Roy Underdown Pavilion 

The pleasant function room has views over lovely 

College Playing Fields and glimpses of the River 

Hamble. It is a popular venue for parties and 

community events. 

Small kitchenette with crockery and oven. 

Maximum capacity 60 people. Large free car park

 Hire Fees 

 Up to 4 hours £35.00 per session 

 Full day £85.00 

 Prices include VAT 

All enquiries to the Parish Council:

telephone on 023 80453422 or 

asstclerk@hamblepc.org.uk 
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ACCOUNTABLY CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS 

We work closely with local businesses providing a broad range of accounting and tax 

services including: 

Company Accounts and tax 

Self Assessment tax returns 

Business start ups 

Capital gains and inheritance tax 

Tax planning 

Fixed price small business packages 

For a FREE initial meeting contact our friendly team 

Telephone : 02380 453907 

www.accountably.co.uk 

Accountably Ltd, 1st Floor, Unit 12, Compass Point, Ensign Way, Hamble , Southampton SO31 4RA 

 

ROOFCARE

Guttering Services * Repairs *

Clearing * Cleaning *

Upvc Renewal *

All aspects of roof repairs = 

Tiles*Slates*Felt

Chimney repointing/Hips/

Ridges/Gable end tiles-etc

Felt roof repairs/Renewal =

sheds/garages – etc

Small business/Cheapest quotes/

Free estimates & advice

Ring Les: 02381 781 364/

Mob:07931 408769

 

 

Working in and around Hamble 
Just Ask… 

For those DIY jobs you don’t have 

time to do! 

 

Odd Job John 

John Coke 
t - 07966 187041    
e - ojjhamble@gmail.com 
f - @OddJobJohnHamble 
w - oddjobjohn-hamble.co.uk 
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l

l
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The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
6th most recommended care home

in South East England 2015
as awarded by carehome.co.uk

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

l

l

l

l

Y

MJM Plumbing & Heating
The complete plumbing & heating service with 25 years experience

Gas Safe

Reg No:

14371

Oftec

Reg No:

529990

TEL:   023 8056 2504 (HAMBLE)

MOB:   07773 385946

EMAIL: info@mjmplumbing.co.uk

WEB: www.mjmplumbing.co.uk

•	 NEW	HEATING	SYSTEMS	-	REPLACEMENT
	 BOILERS	&	UPGRADES

•	 7	YEAR	WARRANTY	AVAILABLE	ON		 	
	 SOME	BOILERS

•	 BOILERS	SERVICED	&	REPAIRED

•	 HEATING	SYSTEMS	POWERED	&	FLUSHED

•	 BATHROOMS,	SHOWERS	&	WATER	SOFTENERS

•	 GAS	FIRES,	COOKERS	&	WATER	HEATERS								
	 INSTALLED,	REPAIRED	&	SERVICED

•	 WARM	AIR	HEATING	INSTALLED,															 	
	 REPAIRED	&	SERVICED

•	 UNVENTED	HOT	WATER	SYSTEMS												 	
	 INSTALLED,	REPAIRED	&	SERVICED

FREE ESTIMATES        FULLY INSURED        ALL WORK GUARANTEED FOR 12 MONTHS

NATURAL GAS & LPG        DOMESTIC & COMMERCIAL



Contemporary Indian Cuisine
4-7 High Street, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4JE

Tel: 023 8045 2285

Tel: 023 8045 4477
Opening Hours:

7 days a week - 5:30 to midnight
All major credit cards welcome

Free Car Parking

www.cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk

reservations@cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk 

VISIT OUR FACEBOOK PAGE
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F.C. Hughes
Funeral Directors

46 St. Johns Road, Hedge End S030 4AG

Tel: 01489 782404

• Our staff are at your service 24 hours a day

• Memorial advice and products available

• Funeral Plans Available

• Members of The National Association of Funeral Directors

www.dignityfunerals.co.uk

Part of Dignity plc.

A British Company

INTERLOCK
LOCKSMITHSLTD

FAST   RELIABLE   PROFESSIONAL

INTERLOCK
LOCKSMITHSLTD

ANY & ALL LOCK TYPES OPENED

LOCKS REPAIRED OR REPLACED

uPVC LOCK SPECIALIST

HIGHLY EXPERIENCED

NO CALL OUT FEE

FRIENDLY & LOCAL

02381 661013 

07887 512 272

www.interlocklocksmiths.com
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PROPERTY  MAINTENANCE  LTD

R&M

All External and Internal work 
undertaken

Specialising in:

◦ All aspects of Roofing
◦ Pitched/Flat roofs
◦ Slate, Tile & Lead work
◦ UPVC Facias and Guttering
◦ Roof Windows
◦ Brick work including Chimneys & Re Pointing
◦ Patios & Decking
◦ Laminate & Hardwood Flooring

Contact Ray on: 07757 808 290
Or Email: randmpropmain@talktalk.net

◦ Fully Insured
◦ Trading Standards Approved
◦ Member Of Checkatrade

◦ Free Quotations
◦ Friendly & Reliable

With over 25 years of experience within 
the Construction Industry

24
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From THE CoUNCIL’S rECorDS

100 YEArS AGo – Foreshore Public Rights            ..... that a Fence & Barbed 

Wire had been erected on the Common Foreshore, which prevented the Public using 

the Common “Right of Way”.  Also that a Notice Board had been erected, which stated 

that the “Right of Way” was stopped by order of the Ministry of Munitions ..... a letter be 

sent to Messrs A.V. Roe Co. Ltd. stating that the Parish Council desired to be informed 

by whose authority the Fence and Barbed Wire had been erected.           AUGUST 1917

75 YEArS AGo – Emergency Drinking Water Supply Mr Taylor referred to the 

existing wells in the Parish, which already were, or could be made serviceable to meet an 
emergency ..... that storage of drinking water should be provided for those parts of the 

Parish where wells did not exist .....   AUGUST 1942

75 YEArS AGo – Public Footpath Across Field        ..... The Hangar in question has in 

fact been erected by them on the instructions of the Ministry of Aircraft Production, and 

the Council will appreciate the point they raised will have to be left for settlement until 

after the War .....    AUGUST 1942 

50 YEArS AGo – New Parish Clerk        The Chairman opened the meeting  by introducing 

Mrs Maureen Oakley as the new Clerk to the Parish Council ..... SEpTEmbEr 1967

50 YEArS AGo – Planning List  The Clerk said that the only one 

important item on the August list, i.e. Erection of Clubhouse, boat and car parking area 

and jetty extending into the Hamble River.  Application made by Winchester College and 

College of Air Training ..... the Council oppose this application as this is Common Land, 

and asked that it be deferred .....   SEpTEmbEr 1967

25 YEArS AGo – Foreshore Seats    That the cost of buying an existing Foreshore (Baltimore) 

Seat to be dedicated or donated would be £200 allowing for three year’s depreciation and 

that all future requests be considered by the Foreshore Committee. SEpTEmbEr 1992

 THE ABOVE IS AS RECORDED IN THE ARCHIVES (IMU)
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August / September Events
Date     What                                                   Where

Various Numerous activities are available please view

full details at: https://www.hants.gov.uk/

thingstodo/countryparks/rvcp/whatson

Royal Victoria Country Park

14th July -

6th August

Big Butterfly Count - This is a wonderful time to see 
beautiful butterflies flitting around colourful
wildflowers and a chance to help gather
information for a great national project.

RSPB Pulborough Brooks nature 

reserve Wiggonholt, Pulborough

24th July -

3rd September

The Royal Armouries will present lots of 

activities to keep the family entertained

at Fort Nelson

Fort Nelson, Portsdown Hill Road, 

Fareham

29th July -

10th August

Portsmouth and Hampshire Art Society

Annual Exhibition

St Thomas Cathedral, Old Portsmouth, 

Hampshire PO1 2HH

30th July Family Fun Day

11am – 4pm

Bursledon Brickworks

1st August Bursledon & District Gardening  Club -

A talk by Chris Matcham “Hedgehogs”

7 for 7.30 pm at St Paul’s Church, 

Oak Road, Pilands Wood,

Bursledon SO31 8DT

3rd - 6th August Wickham Festival - An award-winning 4-day music 
and arts festival with a relaxed, friendly ‘folkie’ 
feel held in a scenic location near the historic 
village of Wickham in Hampshire

Blind Lane, Wickham,

near Fareham

4th August Drop in for Dragonflies - Discover these
incredible insects that live here in the lush

vegetation of the River Rother and nearby pond

Woolbeding Parkland, off the A272 

Woolbeding turning near Midhurst

5th - 6th August Summer of Fun at the Mill – Family Event

“Earth – Line Printing and Slime Making”

Bursledon Windmill

5th - 6th August Enemies and Prisoners - Experience the sights

and sounds of the 19th century, when England

was at war with France

Portchester Castle,

Church Road, Portchester

6th August Austen’s Abbey Picnic 

Regency themed community picnic

Netley Abbey Ruins

11am – 4pm

12th August Bursledon & District Gardening Club -

The Annual Show

Doors open from 1pm

Bursledon Village Hall, Long Lane, 

Bursledon SO31 8BZ

12th - 13th August Summer of Fun at the Mill – Family Event

“Wind – Dream Catchers, Windmill Making

& Kite Making”

Bursledon Windmill

19th - 20th August Summer of Fun at the Mill – Family Event

“Water – Floating Frogs and Balloon Boats”

Bursledon Windmill

20th August Vehicles through the Ages Bursledon Brickworks

11am -  4pm

26th - 27th August Summer of Fun at the Mill – Family Event

“Fire – Bottle Rockets, Volcanos and Shrinkles”

Bursledon Windmill

7th & 10th September Heritage Open Days Bursledon Brickworks

11am -  4pm

24th September Trains, Trains, Trains Bursledon Brickworks

11am -  4pm
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Date Monthly: What Where

2nd Monday Hamble Flower Club Memorial Hall 2pm

1st & 3rd Mon Hamble Conservation Beach Clean Hamble Point Car Park at 10am.

4th Monday RAF Association Itchen & Hamble branch

(Contact: Steve Rawlings 02380 740771)

Hamble Club 12pm

1st Tuesday Bursledon and District Gardening Club St Pauls Church, Bursledon

2nd Tuesday Hamble Ladies Group Priory Centre, St Andrew’s Church 

7.30pm

4th Wed Informal Bereavement Support Group            

(Contact: Heather Smith 02380 452998)

The Priory Centre 2pm-4pm

1st Thurs Hamble Business Group                                                        

(Contact: John Murphy 07940 794307)

Victory Inn 6pm

Last Saturday Place 2B Café                                                                                                                

(Coffee, Cake & Conversation)

Priory Centre 10am-12 noon

Date Weekly:

Monday Monday Club Hamble Club, Beaulieu Road 1.30pm

Monday                                  

(except Bank Hols)

Hamble River Singers Community Choir  

(Contact basschickbev@gmail.com)

HRSC Rooms 7.30pm

Mondays U-Tone Circuit Training Memorial Hall (Rear Hall)                  
8.15-9.15pm

Tuesdays Parent & Toddlers Group Memorial Hall 9.30-11.30am

Tues & Thurs Pilates Memorial Hall (Tues 12-1pm)     
(Thurs 10-11am)

Wednesdays Yoga Memorial Hall 10-11.30am

Wednesdays Body Control Pilates                                      

(Contact: Caroline 07803 302654)

Roy Underdown Pavilion 9am-10am

Wednesdays Cherubs                                                                                                                                               

(Contact: Father Graham Whiting 023 8045 2148)

St. Andrews Church  10.30am - 12pm

Wednesdays Acting Up, for class times                                                                         

contact: 07519 754829

Memorial Hall

Fridays Village Market Memorial Hall 9.30-10.45am

Regular Events



BEE SWARM COLLECTION M Barringer 8056 1792
07941 203 102

BUS PASSES (Eastleigh) 8068 8068

EASTLEIGH BOROUGH COUNCIL (All depts) 8068 8068

FRIENDS OF HAMBLE PRIMARY SCHOOL Kate Gillespie 8045 3678

HAMBLE BROWNIES Michelle Main Miller 8045 6357

HAMBLE GOOD NEIGHBOURS  (Medical Appt Transport Service) Co-Ordinator 0845 643 0371

HAMBLE CLUB Mrs A Moore (Sec) 8045 6189

HAMBLE CLUB FC Colin Williams (Sec) 8122 7187

HAMBLE COMMUNITY SPORTS COLLEGE 8045 2105

HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS Philip Rawlinson hambleconserve@btinternet.com    07810 453 138

HAMBLE FLOWER CLUB Rosemary Dorman 8045 2385

HAMBLE HOCKEY CLUB Mark Hobbs, Sec. markehobbs@hotmail.co.uk 07740 440021

HAMBLE HOUNDS Annette Bowcott 8001 1439

HAMBLE LADIES’ GROUP Bobby Conduit 8045 3626

HAMBLE RNLI LADIES GUILD Evelyn Ingram/Margaret Robinson 80456085
80455499

HAMBLE LIFEBOAT Janet Motherwell (Sec) 83 Satchell Lane 8045 6792

HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY Brian Knapp 8045 3534

HAMBLE MONDAY CLUB Mary Austin                   8045 5436

HAMBLE PARENTS & TODDLERS GROUP Diana Richings 8045 7730

HAMBLE-LE-RICE PARISH COUNCIL Amanda Jobling 8045 3422

HAMBLE PLAYERS  www.hambleplayers.hampshire.org.uk Fred Brazier 023 8056 1465

HAMBLE POST OFFICE 8045 2323

HAMBLE PRIMARY SCHOOL 8045 3298

HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS  (Beavers 6 - 8) Lisa Russell 07966 162 754

HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (CUBS  8 - 10.5) Sue Hand 07775 856 345

HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (10.5 - 15) Annette Dyke 8044 1007

HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (Explorers 15-18) Annette Dyke 8044 1007

HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (NETWORKS 18-25) Annette Dyke 8044 1007

HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (ALL SECTIONS) info@hambleseascouts.org.uk

HAMBLE SQUASH CLUB Sharon Hoey 07745 220 149

HAMBLE VILLAGE MARKET Chris Pullen 07732 843 442

HAMBLE VILLAGE PLAYSCHOOL Julie Ash (Administration) 07903 388 568

HAMBLE YOUTH CENTRE Nick Scott 8045 2333

HAMBLE YOUTH FOOTBALL CLUB Don Ross (Sec) 8056 0561 

HAMPSHIRE COUNSELLING SERVICES Maureen Fyffe www hampshirecounsellingservice.co.uk 01329 822923

HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 01962 841 841

HANTS DIRECT (highways) 0132 922 5398

HENVILLE EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION Mrs W Mason 8045 2720

HOSPITAL TAXI SCHEME 0845 602 4135

MEMORIAL HALL BOOKINGS Rebecca Whitaker-Veryard (Bookings Sec) 0798 3220588

NATIONAL BUS TIMETABLE 0870 608 2608

NATIONAL RAIL ENQUIRIES 0845 758 5950

ONE COMMUNITY 16 Romsey Road, Eastleigh 8090 2400

CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU 0870 126 9504

POLICE 101, 999 in the event 
of an emergency

RIVER HAMBLE MOORING HOLDERS’ Assoc. Peter Crick (Sec) crickpandv@btinternet.com 8045 7025

ROMAN CATHOLIC CHURCH Rev Caro Conde, Station Road, Netley Abby, Hants 8044 8671

SCOUTS – Spartan Explorers (13 – 17 year olds) Sue (not part of the Sea Scouts) 8056 0766

ST ANDREW’S CHURCH (inc Priory Centre)  
Priory Centre bookings
Thurs Family Fellowship 
Cherubs 
Beacons

Father Graham Whiting

Jeff Law

Pat Gillman

Father Graham Whiting

Roy Baker

8045 2148

8045 4299

8045 2422

8045 2148

07971 721652

TESCO BUS Mrs Thurman 8045 3574

TS MERCURY OLD BOYS’ ASSOCIATION  Capt D Parsons, Westmead, 49 The Park, Yeovil, BA20 1DF 01935 414765

WOMEN’S WALKING NETWORK Jenny Cudmore 8045 2877

Handy Contact Numbers



EVERY MONDAY  |  HOMEMADE PIE & PINT
Start the week with a warming artisan pie. Coupled with a pint or  

small glass of  house wine for just £12. What’s not to love?

  EVERY TUESDAY | MOULES FRITES
For only £12 enjoy a glass of  house wine and Moules Frites. Perfect for a Spring, 

Summer day after a long walk in Hamble.

EVERY WEDNESDAY  |  BURGER CLUB
Expect handmade, locally sourced or premium options on this weekly changing 

menu. From buffalo, caulif lower, falafel to pork – Chef  will be getting creative with 

interesting unique options. Pair with a pint or a small glass of  wine for just £11.

 EVERY THURSDAY  |  VEGAN NIGHT
The Bugle’s menu is always vegan-friendly. But on Thursday night Chef  creates an 

expansive choice of  delicious vegan dishes. And why not ask our staf f  about our 

vegan-friendly drinks too. 

EVERY FRIDAY  |  BUBBLES & SAUSAGES
Enjoy a bowl of  local sausages for just £3, or just £1 for loyalty card members. And 

available to all guests, £15 bottles of  prosecco. Both available between 5-6.30pm.

 EVERY SUNDAY  |  SUNDAY SET LUNCH MENU
Enjoy dishes like the chicken & pistachio terrine with spiced red onion and the pork 

shoulder, roast potatoes, seasonal vegetables, gravy and the all-important crackling. 

Two courses £16 & three courses £20.

 EVERY MONDAY – FRIDAY  |  SET LUNCH MENU
Awarded a much-coveted AA Rosette for the quality of  the dishes served  
from the kitchen. Dine on two courses of  locally sourced produce for £15  

or three for just £18.

023 8045 3000  |  MANAGER@BUGLEHAMBLE.CO.UK  

WWW.BUGLEHAMBLE.CO.UK



Printed by Southampton Design and Print • 023 8022 3091

www.southamptonprinting.co.uk    print@southamptonprinting.co.uk

Selling or 
letting this 
summer?

leaders.co.uk

Book a free
valuation today

Make sure you experience the sweet taste 

of success and not the bitterness of 

choosing the wrong agent. 

Get a free valuation from

Leaders today.

01489 854382

Proud 

sponsors of 

the Hamble 

School


